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IN-CONFIDENCE 

9 Oranga Tamariki analysed three options in the RIS relating to the repeal of section 7AA. 
These included retaining the status quo, a full repeal, and a partial repeal of section 
7AA. The RIS considers that while practice decisions that were detrimental to safety 
have occurred in some instances, there is no robust evidence that these were caused 
by section 7AA.  

10 Section 7AA is not one of the provisions of the Act that determine which caregiver a 
child is placed with, meaning that repeal is unlikely to have an impact on the problem 
we understand you are wanting to address. Provisions to prioritise the well-being and 
best interests of children and young people are already included in section 4A of the 
Act, with a child or young person’s need for a safe, stable and loving home outlined in 
section 5 of the Act. The RIS also notes that section 13 emphasises the importance of 
safety in all care decisions. This analysis results in a recommendation to maintain the 
status quo. 

11 The Cabinet paper also includes an analysis of the impacts on the Treaty of Waitangi 
and a statement on the repeal’s consistency with the United Nations Rights of 
Indigenous Peoples and the Convention on the Rights of the Child. These are a 
requirement of the Cabinet template, and we want to draw your attention to the 
statements made to ensure they encompass your views  

We anticipate the repeal of section 7AA will be strongly contested.  

12 We expect strong reactions to the repeal of section 7AA from Māori and our partners 
involved in care and protection, including Pacific providers, and oversight bodies such 
as Mana Mokopuna – Children and Young People’s Commission. 

13 There are currently two claims sitting with the Waitangi Tribunal in relation to the repeal 
of section 7AA of the Act, and the Tribunal has yet to confirm whether they will hear the 
claims under urgency. 

14 There may also be a negative reaction to the repeal of section 7AA within the social 
work profession. This reaction may include a loss to the Oranga Tamariki workforce, 
and costs associated with recruiting additional social workers.   

Next steps 

15 Further information on the Cabinet paper, RIS and lodgement process can be provided, 
if required.   

16 Once Cabinet has agreed to the repeal of section 7AA, we will issue drafting instructions 
to the Parliamentary Counsel Office. We anticipate the Parliamentary Counsel Office 
will complete drafting in April 2024. 

17 Once the draft Bill has been finalised, we will provide you with a draft Cabinet paper to 
take to the Cabinet Legislative Committee seeking approval to introduce the Bill to the 
House. We expect this may be possible by mid-May 2024, depending on Cabinet 
priorities. 
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IN-CONFIDENCE 

Appendices 

18 All appendices referenced in this paper are outlined below: 

• Appendix One – [Repealing section 7AA of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 Draft 
Cabinet paper] 
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